
THE CITY OF DEXTER
VIRTUAL CITY COUNCIL WORK SESSION

ORGANIZATIONAL MATTERS
MONDAY, AUGUST 9, 2021

A.  CALL TO ORDER

The City Council Meeting was called to order at 6:00 PM by Mayor Keough held
via an online Zoom conference call permitted by State of Michigan law.

B. ATTENDANCE:

Council Members: Sanam Arab, Paul Cousins, Donna Fisher, Jamie Griffin, Wa-
Louisa Hubbard, and Zach Michels

Mayor: Shawn Keough

Student Representative: Alex Gilbert

Absent – Student Representative: Eren Buyukbozkirli

Also attending: Justin Breyer, City Manager and City Clerk; Marie
Sherry, Treasurer/Assessor/Finance Director; Michelle Aniol, Community
Development Manager; Dan Schlaff, Public Services Superintendent; Carol
Jones, Recording Secretary; Robert Smith, Dexter Area Fire Department Chief;
residents; and media.

C. NON-ARRANGED PARTICIPATION:

None

D. CITY COUNCIL ORGANIZATIONAL MATTERS:

1. The one goal of this meeting is to re-assign the vacated positions of former
Council Member Knight, but adoption of these changes will take place at a
future Council Meeting.

2. The following changes were made to Council representatives to various
organizations:

Sanam Arab – CAPT/DART, Dexter Daze, and Zoning Board of Appeals

Jamie Griffin – Street/Sidewalk/Alley Committee and Utilities Committee

E. CITY COUNCIL RULES:

1. Discussion followed on the Council Agenda, Council Member Reports,
requests for agenda items and discussion items.  These items will come back to a
future workshop for further discussion.
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F.  ADJOURNAMENT

Mayor Keough adjourned the meeting at 7:03 PM

Respectfully submitted,

Justin Breyer

City Manager and City Clerk

Approved for Filing: _______



THE CITY OF DEXTER
REGULAR VIRTUAL CITY COUNCIL MEETING

MONDAY, AUGUST 9, 2021

A.  CALL TO ORDER / PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The City Council Meeting was called to order at 7:08 PM by Mayor Keough and
was held via an online Zoom conference call permitted by State of Michigan Law.

B. ROLL CALL:

Sanam Arab – Present remotely in the City of Dexter, Michigan.
Paul Cousins – Present remotely in the City of Dexter, Michigan.
Donna Fisher – Present remotely in the City of Alma, Michigan.
Jamie Griffin – Present remotely in the City of Dexter, Michigan.
Wa-Louisa Hubbard – Present remotely in the City of Dexter, Michigan.
Zach Michels – Present remotely in the City of Dexter, Michigan.
Shawn Keough – Present remotely in the City of Dexter, Michigan.
Student Representatives:
Alex Gilbert – Present remotely in Webster Township, Michigan.
Eren Buyukbozkirli – Absent.

Also attending remotely at Council Meeting: Justin Breyer, City Manager and
City Clerk; Marie Sherry, Treasurer/Assessor/Finance Director; Michelle Aniol,
Community Development Manager; Dan Schlaff, Public Services Superintendent;
Carol Jones, Recording Secretary; Robert Smith, Dexter Area Fire Department
Chief; residents; and media.

C. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:

1. Regular City Council Meeting – July 26, 2021

Motion Fisher; support Griffin to approve the minutes of the Regular City
Council Meeting of July 26, 2021 with the following corrections:
 Page 3, under Ms. Aniol’s report, last bullet point, add “I” following

“Update”.
 Page 7, Council Comments, under Ms. Griffin’s comments, replace the

second sentence in her comments with, “If there are concerns about what
is or is not a Conflict of Interest, refer to the draft ordinances.”

Ayes: Michels, Arab, Griffin, Hubbard, Fisher, Cousins and Keough
Nays:  None
Motion carries

D. PRE-ARRANGED PARTICIPATION:

1.  Ella Dunajsky Regarding Broad Street Truck Route

Ella Dunajsky of 3458 Broad Street addressed City Council regarding her
concerns on Broad Street including the large trucks with the excessive speeding,
people not stopping at the stop sign, and excessive truck noise by the gravel
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haulers who are not adhering to the noise ordinance.  Because of safety issues in
the Village Residential District, Ms. Dunajsky is requesting a formal traffic
study Broad Street.  Discussion followed.

E. APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA:

Motion Fisher; support Arab to approve the agenda as presented.

Ayes: Hubbard, Cousins, Michels, Griffin, Fisher, Arab and Keough
Nays: None
Motion carries

F. PUBLIC HEARINGS:

None

G. NON-ARRANGED PARTICIPATION:

None

H. COMMUNICATIONS:

1. Upcoming Meeting List

It was noted by Council Member Griffin to add the Work Session to the
Calendar for the August 23, 2021 meeting.

I.   REPORTS:

1. Public Services Superintendent – Dan Schlaff

Mr. Schlaff submits his written report as per packet. Mr. Schlaff provided the
following update:
 Regarding the removal of trees that have come down along the Border-to-

Border Trail, we are looking at ways to be able to get the equipment into the
area in order to work on the trees.

2. Community Development Manager – Michelle Aniol

Ms. Aniol submits her written report as per packet. Ms. Aniol had no verbal
updates to provide.

3. Board, Commission & Other Reports

None

4. Subcommittee Reports

None

5. City Manager Report – Justin Breyer



Mr. Breyer submits his written report as per packet. Mr. Breyer provided the
following updates:
 A date has been set for Ms. Griffin to come and tour the Wastewater

Treatment Plant and he asked if anyone else would be interested in joining
the tour.

 The Border-to-Border Trail has a new website.  It is b2btrail.org.
 Ms. Aniol and I sat in on a webinar for grant opportunities through the

American Recovery Act.

6. Mayor Report – Shawn Keough

Mr. Keough submits his written report as per packet. Mr. Keough provided the
following update:
 The closing for the 3515 Broad Street property for City Offices is set for

Wednesday, August 11, 2021.
 In my report I spoke about meeting on August 12, 2021 with Mike Penn and

Contour Companies regarding the 3045 Broad Street Project.  However, that
meeting will need to be rescheduled.

7.  Council Member Reports

None

J. CONSENT AGENDA

1.  Consideration of:   Bills and Payroll in the amount of $304,335.12

2.  Consideration of: Wastewater Treatment Boiler Repair Services from Purvis and
Foster in an Amount not to Exceed $19,540

3.  Consideration of: Purchase of a Brushcat Attachment from Bobcat for an
Amount not to Exceed $7,104.63

4.  Consideration of: Recommendation from Parks and Recreation Commission to
Accept a Donation of Accessible Playground Swing

5.  Consideration of:   Acceptance of FY 2021-2022 Budget Document

Motion Fisher; support Arab to approve items 1, 2, 3, 4 and 5 of the Consent
Agenda.

Ayes: Fisher, Michels, Arab, Cousins, Griffin, Hubbard and Keough
Nays:  None
Motion carries

K.   OLD BUSINESS-Consideration and Discussion of:

Items postponed from a previous meeting

1. Consideration of:   Conflict of Interest



Motion Griffin; support Michels move the draft Conflict of Interest Ordinance
printed on pages 63-75 of the August 9, 2021 packet forward in the process by
sharing it with boards, committees, and the City Attorney.

Ayes:  Griffin, Michels, Fisher, Hubbard, Arab, Cousins and Keough
Nays:  None
Motion carries

L. NEW BUSINESS-Consideration and Discussion of:

1. Consideration of: Resolution for New On-Premise Club Liquor License for
Encore Theatre

Motion Cousins; support Fisher that the Dexter City Council recommends that the
Application from the Encore Theatre Company for a Club License to be located at
7714 Ann Arbor Street, Dexter Michigan, 48130 be considered for approval by
the Michigan Liquor Control Commission, subject to the following conditions:
1.  No alcoholic beverages shall be consumed outside of the building located at
7714 Ann Arbor Street; and
2.  The service bar is open one hour before the production, during intermission
and one and one half hours after the production.

Ayes: Arab, Fisher, Hubbard, Michels, Griffin, Cousins and Keough
Nays:  None
Motion carries

2. Consideration of: Urban Wireless Solutions Contract

Motion Michels; support Griffin that City Council permits the continued
involvement of Doug Weber and Urban Wireless Solutions in the permit review
process for applications submitted by TeleCAD Engineering up to one year from
the date of the approval.

Motion Arab; support Fisher to amend the motion for the involvement of Doug
Weber and Urban Wireless by removing “up to one year from the date of the
approval”.

Ayes:  Cousins, Arab, Hubbard, Fisher, Michels and Keough
Nays:  Griffin
Motion carries

The Amended Motion:
Motion Michels; support Griffin that City Council permits the continued
involvement of Doug Weber and Urban Wireless Solutions in the permit review
process for applications submitted by TeleCAD Engineering.

Ayes:  Arab, Fisher, Cousins, Hubbard, Michels and Keough
Nays:  Griffin
Motion carries

3.  Consideration of: 3515 Broad Street Third Amendment to the purchase
Agreement



Motion Michels; support Cousins to approve the Third Amendment to the 3515
Broad Street Purchase Agreement.

Ayes: Hubbard, Michels, Arab, Cousins, Griffin, Fisher and Keough
Nays:  None
Motion carries

4.  Discussion of:        Potential City Council Discussion Topics Timeline

Mr. Breyer spoke of a variety of discussion topics that could be handled at work
sessions prior to the City Council meetings. Included in the packet was a
potential calendar of discussion topics.

5.  Discussion of:        Guidance for In-Person Meetings

Mr. Breyer reviewed the guidance provided for in-person meetings and the
possible use of 3515 Broad Street and/or St. Andrew’s Church.  He also reviewed
the Open Meetings Act amendments and Washtenaw County State of Emergency
declaration.  Discussion followed.

6.  Consideration of:   Traffic Control Order Policy

Motion Michels; support Cousins to adopt the Traffic Control Order Policy with
the addition of service providers after public safety under TCO Review and
Approval Process (#1).

Ayes: Fisher, Griffin, Cousins, Arab, Michels, Hubbard and Keough
Nays:  None
Motion carries

M.  COUNCIL COMMENTS: (Paraphrased or summarized by City Clerk)

Gilbert None
Cousins None
Griffin Thank you to Ms. Dunajsky for sharing her comments and

concerns on Broad Street.  As I have been appointed to the
Street/Sidewalk/Alley Committee, I would like to take another
look at this issue.

Hubbard Ms. Arab, I am looking forward to meeting the new addition to
your family.

Michels None
Arab Hopefully our son will arrive in the next week or so, but I will

probably not be attending the August 23, 2021 meeting.
Fisher I think it is time to take another look at the Central Street to Baker

Road connection.
Buyukbozkirli Absent

N.  NON-ARRANGED PARTICIPATION:

None



O. ADJOURNMENT

Motion Fisher; support Michels to adjourn the meeting at 9:14 PM.

Unanimous voice vote approval.

Respectfully submitted,

Justin Breyer

City Manager and City Clerk

Approved for Filing: _______



Board Date Time Location Website City Representative

Washtenaw Area Transportation Study - Policy 8/18/2021 9:30 a.m. 110 N. Ave., Ann Arbor http://www.miwats.org/ Shawn Keough

Dexter Area Fire Board 8/19/2021 6:00 p.m. Dexter Township Hall http://dexterareafire.org/ Shawn Keough/Zach Michels

Downtown Development Authority 8/19/2021 7:30 a.m. St. Andrews Church http://www.dextermi.gov Shawn Keough

Dexter City Council Work Session 8/23/2021 6:00 p.m. Virtual/3515 Broad St.

Dexter City Council 8/23/2021 7:00 p.m. Virtual/3515 Broad St. http://www.dextermi.gov

Dexter Community Schools Board of Education 8/23/2021 7:00 p.m. Virtual/Creekside Intermediate School http://dexterschools.org/

Western Washtenaw Area Value Express 8/24/2021 8:00 a.m. Virtual/Catherine Crippen Building http://www.ridethewavebus.org/ Paul Cousins

Huron River Watershed Council 8/26/2021 5:30 p.m. Virtual/1100 N. Main, Suite 210, Ann Arbor http://www.hrwc.org/ Paul Cousins

Dexter Area Chamber of Commerce 8/27/2021 9:00 a.m. Virtual/LaFontaine Chevrolet http://www.dexterchamber.org/ Paul Cousins

Dexter District Library Board 8/30/2021 7:00 p.m. Virtual/Dexter District Library http://www.dexter.lib.mi.us/ Pat Cousins

Arts, Culture, and Heritage Committee 9/1/2021 6:30 p.m. 3515 Broad St. http://www.dextermi.gov Donna Fisher  

Urban County Executive Committee 9/1/2021 2:00 p.m. Virtual/Washtenaw County LRC, Huron Room Michelle Aniol

Washtenaw Area Transportation Study - Technical 9/1/2021 9:30 a.m. Virtual/200 N Main St., Basement http://www.miwats.org/ Dan Schlaff

CAPT/DART - As Needed 9/2/2021 7:00 p.m. Virtual/12172 Jackson Rd. http://www.washtenaw.org/ Zach Michels

Dexter Area Historical Society Board 9/2/2021 7:00 p.m. Virtual/Dexter Area Historical Museum http://dexterhistory.org

Zoning Ordinance Update Sub-Committee (Tues) 9/7/2021 5:00 p.m. 3515 Broad St. http://www.dextermi.gov Wa-Louisa Hubbard/Jamie Griffin

Planning Commission (Tues) 9/7/2021 7:00 p.m. 3515 Broad St. http://www.dextermi.gov Wa-Louisa Hubbard

Dexter City Council 9/13/2021 7:00 p.m. 3515 Broad St. http://www.dextermi.gov

Dexter Community Schools Board of Education 9/13/2021 7:00 p.m. Creekside Intermediate School http://dexterschools.org/

Meeting Calendar

City Meetings held will be virtual via the Zoom Meetings platform as State Law Permits

Due to the possibility of cancellations, please verify the meeting date with the listed website or City representative
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Daniel Schlaff, Public Services Superintendent 
Two Week Report Ending August 15, 2021 

 
DPW 

• Removed numerous hanging tree branches  

• Removed two wasp/hornet nests  

• Banner 

• Fixed crosswalk sign  

• Fixed 2nd soccer net, and took back to Park 

• Moved boxes in storage area  

• Preventative maintenance on road shoulders throughout City 

• Checked welds on leaf machine  

• Finished and installed art plaques  

• Marked electric in Monument Park  

• Took down tree on South Downs 

• Checked crosswalk push buttons  

• Checked and fixed electric in Monument Park  

• Cut down bushes at Farmers Market  

• Fixed zero-turn 

• Worked on shed for First Street Park 

• Swept streets throughout City 

• Put out extra crosswalk signs  

• Second Street Resident Meetings  

• Pre-con for Dexter Crossing road project 

• Fixed handwash station  

• Trimmed trees at First Street Park  

• Ground stumps at Farmers Market  

• Put out generators for traffic signals due to power outage 

• Put out barricades for Dexter Daze/Dex-AA Run road closure  

• Dexter Daze preparations 

• Billy-goated downtown  

• Picked up white fence from Farmers Market and washed  

• Cleaned all trash can lids 

• Took Paint Dexter supplies to office 

• Cleaned up storm damaged trees  

• Power washed Gazebo  

• Put up pennant rope at 3045 Broad  

• Power-washed play structure in Mill Creek Park 

• Assembled new crosswalk signs 
 
WATER 

• Reads (final, beginning, NUBCO)   

• Miss Digs: 17 

• Backwash: 08/04/21 - 32,000Gals, 08/12/21 - 29,000Gals                  

• Well 5 Depth: 08/02/21 - 24.9FT, 08/09/21 - 25.2FT                  

• The average water use for the week of  08/02 to 08/08  was 0.668 MGD 

• The average water use for the week of  08/09 to 08/15  was 0.586 MGD 

• Replaced back-up battery at the Water Tower 

• Pumped down the pit at the Water Tower 

• Located curb box for contractor at the new building on Baker Rd. 

• Reset VFD at Well 5 after power fail 

• Installed meter on Wellington 
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• Contractor did a pressure test on the Fire Suppression Line at the High School 

• Located leaky irrigation line on Lexington. Notified business. 

• Assisted with marking electrical for Dexter Daze 

• Looked for curb box on Parkridge because of a leak in the service lead. Coordinating repair. 

• Called in a Miss Dig request for the service leak on Parkridge. 

• Pre-con Meeting for the pavement project in Dexter Crossing. 

• Resident meeting for the Second St. Water main replacement project scheduled for Spring of 
2022. 

• Built new chlorine manifold and replace the chemical feed line at Well 5   
 
WASTEWATER 

• Bio-gas flame arrestor and pressure vacuum device preventative maintenance 
o Digesters and boiler units completed, flair units on hold till boiler repairs completed 

• Assembled bi-sulfite feed pump shelf 

• Installed M2 series bisulfite pump and set up flow pace control 

• Manage vegetation near hydrants and manholes along Island Lk Rd., Huron River Dr. and railway 
behind Huron Farms 

• Adjusted flow pace settings for chlorine, bisulfite and ferric chloride 

• Processed and submitted National Pollution Discharge Elimination System (NPDES) application 
for the WWTP per the middle Huron Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL) settlement agreement 

• NUBC meter data downloaded, processed and sent July data 

• Communication with Kerr pump regarding Thern Crane order 

• Arbor Care evaluated and quoted clearing logjam from Mill Creek at WWTP outfall 

• Removed hornets nest from Well 5 genset 

• Sanitary complaint on Broad St., City line flowing well, tenant had sewage flooding unit from 
neighboring unit 

• Follow up with Evoqua on wiper kit order for clarifiers 

• Communications with boiler repair facilities, Purvis and Foster started disassembly, will schedule 
return when repair parts arrive 

• Peer review Quality Assurance Manual for water and wastewater lab, submitted revised manual 
to EGLE 

• Power fail from storm, Headworks Grinder and Blower #3 out of service 
o Hamlett Environmental and Aerzen phone support guided staff through corrective action 

to restore Blower #3, back on line and in service all is good 
o Kennedy Industries and JWC provided phone support and copy of Logic Program, UIS 

reinstalled Logic Program to bring Headworks Grinder back online and in service, all is 
good. 

• Attended 2nd Street project Resident Meeting 

• Installed new SCADA monitor on wall in lab, waiting on cable adapter to connect to SCADA 

• Sanitary compliant on Broad St, M&K on site and jetted dead end main 2 times, resident said 
condition improved 

• Submitted July Wastewater report to EGLE 

• After-hours power fail, all equipment good 



 OFFICE OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT 
 8123 Main Street, 2nd Floor, Dexter, Michigan 48130-1092 

 Phone: 734-580-2233 Fax 734-426-5614  
   

STAFF REPORT  
To:  Mayor Keough and City Council 

  Justin Breyer, Interim City Manager 

From:  Michelle Aniol, Community Development Manager 

  Mike Auerbach, Assistant Planner 

RE:  Staff Report for August 23, 2021 

1. Upcoming Virtual Meetings/Webinars: August/September 2021:   

1) Ann Arbor Spark and EDA Build, Back, Better (BBB) Grant Programs, Aug 23rd  

2) Michigan Economic Developers Association (MEDA) Annual Meeting, Aug 23rd-25th  

3) Urban County Executive Committee, Sept 1st  

4) Zoning Ordinance Update Sub-Committee, Sept 7th  

5) Planning Commission, Sept 7th  

2. General Updates: 

A. Census 2020 – Population:  SEMCOG distributed released 2020 Census data.  Staff needs to take 

a deep dive, but at first blush:    

1) The population in the City of Dexter grew from 4,076 in 2010 to 4,500 by 2020.  That’s a 10.4% 

increase, the largest increase in population in the SEMCOG region.   

2) The voting age population (Age 18 and up) increased 18.2%, to 3,322 by 2020, compared to 

2,809 in the 2010 census. 

3) The Child age population also increased from 1,259 in the 2010 Census to 1,178 by the 2020 

census; a 6.8% increase.  

B. 3045 Broad Street Redevelopment Project  

1) The DDA is scheduled to discuss the status of the 3045 Broad Street Redevelopment project 

at its August 19th meeting.  Staff and/or the Mayor will provide a verbal update the night of 

the Council meeting.  

2) At the request of DDA Board Member, Mike Penn, the Mayor, City Manager and staff met 

with and representatives of the Contour Companies, including the Companies Vice 

President, David Dedvukaj, Luke Bonner, President, Bonner Advisory Group, and Tom Gritter, 

Founder and Managing Partner, Gritter Real Estate Services, on Monday, August 16th.  Mr. 

Dedvukaj expressed his interest in purchasing the property.  After the meeting, Mr. Bonner 

emailed a letter of interest, which accompanies this report.   

C. Scio Master Plan – Accompanying this report you will find correspondence from Doug Lewan, 

Community Planner for Scio Township.  In his letter, Mr. Lewan identifies the revisions the Township 

Planning Commission is making to the draft Master Plan, based on the feedback provided 

during the previously reported July 20th meeting, between City and Township officials.    

3. On-going Projects (Not Updated Since Last Report): 

A. Planning Commission:   

1) Care2Cure Final Combine Site Plan - The Planning Commission recommended conditional 

approval of the revised site plan for 7390 Dexter Ann Arbor Road to city council. Staff 

anticipates this project will be on Council’s agenda, for the first meeting in September.  

(August 2021) 

2) Millennium Place Final PUD Site Plan - The Planning recommended conditional approval of 

the Final PUD Site Plan, for a 3-story, 23-unit urban residential condominium development, to 

City Council.  Staff anticipates this project will be on a Council agenda in October. (August 

2021) 

http://www.contourcompanies.com/
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B. The Encore Musical Theatre – Staff anticipates The Encore Musical Theatre (7714 Ann Arbor St) 

will be requesting an amendment to its approved conditional rezoning site plan and conditional 

rezoning agreement.  Dan Cooney, Managing Director of the Theatre would like to eliminate 

exterior improvements to the main entrance and patio. (August 2021)  

C. Grandview Commons – The Developer, AR Brouwer has submitted applications for an 

Amendment to the Approved Final PUD Site Plan and an Amendment to the Approved 

Condominium Documents for Grandview Commons.  The PUD amendment proposes major 

changes to improve access from the driveway to the entrance of Building 17, for units 75 & 76, 

including a sidewalk, a patio and retaining wall, along with a minor building elevation change 

for a walkout basement for unit 75.  The Condominium Document amendment is required to 

expand the Grandview Condominium to add Phase III, which is phase for which building 17 is 

planned.  (August 2021) 

D. ZBA Update: The Zoning Board of Appeals considered two variances for property at 3134 Baker 

Road.  The applicant and property owner, Cassandra Provenzola (owner of Proven Kitchens 

3219 Broad St), requested two variances in order to construct a breezeway between an existing 

non-conforming detached garage and an existing single-family dwelling.  The requests were for 

a 0.7-foot variance from the 5-foot minimum side yard setback and an 8.4-foot variance from 

the 10-foot minimum rear yard setback, both of which were required by Article 20 of the City of 

Dexter Zoning Ordinance.   

The Board considered the request in accordance with the criteria in Section 24.06(A) of the 

Zoning Ordinance, found that the request complied with all the criteria, and granted the 

variances.  (August 2021) 

E. Plug-in Electric Vehicles – Staff received an inquiry from a commercial property owner in the 

downtown regarding the process for obtaining approval for plug-in electric vehicle stations.  

Electric vehicles stations, whether for residential or commercial use, are not currently listed as a 

use in the zoning ordinance.  Utilizing SEMCOGs Electric Vehicle Resource Kit and Planning Hub 

staff is developing a presentation for the Planning Commission, including an outline for a new 

Ordinance.   (August 2021) 

F. Street Tree Planting Bid – A request for bid was posted on August 3, 2021, with bids due by noon 

on August 30, 2021.  Staff will review the bids and provide Council and the Parks Commission a 

summary and recommendation, at their September meetings. (July 2021) 

G. Resident Cost-Share Street Tree Planting - The application period for submitting an application to 

participate in the Resident Cost-Share Street Tree Planting program is now open.  Resident pay 

$150 toward the new tree and the city is responsible for the balance.  In most instances, the cost 

is equally shared.  The application period will remain open through the end of August.  Fall street 

tree planting will take place in September or October, depending on the weather.  There is a 

limited selection/inventor for this fall’s planting season. Trees are first come, first served. If we run 

out of inventory, an applicant will be placed on a list for the spring 2022 planting. Starting in 

2022, a new application will be posted on the city’s website and will include a list of trees 

available for the next two fiscal years (2022 and 2023). (July 2021) 

H. Barrier Free Parking Space Request - A resident at 150 Jeffords has requested the placement of 

at least one barrier free parking space in line with the entrance to the 150 Jeffords building.  At 

staff’s request, the city engineer has provided location options and cost estimate for providing 

the requested public improvement.  The information will be provided to the DDA, at its August 

meeting. (July 2021) 

I. County Health Department – At the July 7th Urban County Meeting, the County Health 

Department provided an update on the COVID cases and vaccination rates in the County.  A 

copy of the presentation accompanies this report. 

COVID cases continue to decline in the County.  As of 10:00 am on July 7, 2021 there were 5 

confirmed cases, 1 hospitalization, and 0 deaths reported in the last 24 hours.   

https://southeast-michigan-ev-resource-kit-and-planning-hub-semcog.hub.arcgis.com/
https://www.dextermi.gov/Boards_Commissions/Tree_Board/Documents/fall.2021.resident.cost.sharing.pdf
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The vaccination rate of residents over 16 years of age having received, at least one (1) dose of 

the vaccine is 67.9%.   

The Michigan Department of Health and Human Services (MDHHS) has set a goal of 70% of 

residents 16+ to be vaccinated as soon as possible.  The City of Dexter is census tract 4540.  As 

you can see, City of Dexter vaccination rates are trending equal with the county. (July 2021) 

J. Zoning Ordinance Update:  

1) Zoning Ordinance Update Sub-Committee - Staff shared a link to the Zoning/Subdivision 

Control Ordinance Update Sub-Committee's Dropbox folder with Council so that 

Council can follow the Sub-Committee's work. The folder includes all of the Sub-Committee 

documents, reference materials, and draft ordinance articles. You will need to save the 

video files to your own Dropbox folder or download the video files to view the entire 

recordings. Dropbox seems to limit the length of videos that are viewed in a browser. The 

meeting recordings are also saved in the folder. Please let staff know if you didn't receive the 

notification that the folder has been shared or if you have any questions about the draft 

articles or difficulty accessing the files. If Council is interested, staff could also post the videos 

to the City’s YouTube channel. (July 2021) 

2) A Form-Based Code (FBC) takes a much different approach to regulating land use, 

compared to traditional zoning codes.   FBC emphasizes form over land use, whereas 

traditional zoning code focuses on land use.  

 

 

FBC has a hierarchy that starts with the street type, followed by site type, and then building 

form, and finally use or use group.   
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Sounds simple enough, form vs use, but in reality, learning the FBC is much like learning a 

new language.  It requires a lot of study and patience. 

Staff strongly encourages Council to watch the recording of the Sub-Committee’s May 17th 

meeting, especially the PowerPoint Presentation by our Planning Consultant, Megan Masson-

Minock (CWA).  It will provide a better understanding of the terminology, hierarchy and 

navigation of the Form-Based District. You should have received an email with a link to 

Dropbox, to access the recording.  Please let staff know if you did not receive the link. (June 

2021) 

3) Lot Area and Lot Width. There are 341 existing parcels that constitute the “old village” area 

and of those 341 parcels: 

• There are 39 parcels potentially eligible for division if the current minimum lot area 

of 7,800 sq. ft. and minimum lot width of 60 ft. regulations are maintained.   

• There are 78 parcels potentially eligible for land division, if the minimum lot area is 

reduced to 4,950 sq. ft. and the minimum lot width is reduced to 49.5 ft. 

• There are 125 parcels potential eligible for land division if the minimum lot area is 

reduced to 9,000 sq. ft. and the minimum lot width is reduced to 45 ft.  

As the lot area and width are reduced, the number of parcels potentially eligible for a 

land division increases. While no final decision has been made, the Planning Commission 

was amenable to the idea, but recognized there are factors to consider, as such: 

• Lots in the old village were originally platted to be 99-feet wide (road frontage) x 198 

feet (deep), for a total lot area of 19,602 sq. ft.   Over time, lots have been divided in 

a variety of ways, resulting in a variety of sizes. 

• The impact on infrastructure (i.e., public utilities and roads), character of the 

neighborhood, etc. 

• Alleys are not considered roads and therefore, lots are not permitted to be divided in 

a manner in which the new parcel would have alley frontage and not road frontage.  

Thus, a land division must be perpendicular to the road, not parallel (as shown in 

graphic on the next page, unless the parcel was a corner lot. (June 2021) 
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K. DDA Updates:  

1) Banner and Planters – The water well barricades on Main Street have been outfitted with 

colorful banners that market the city/downtown and activities within the downtown.  The 

banners were printed by a local business, Dexter Print and Embroidery.  Beautiful planters 

and decorative lighting bring additional vibrance and color to the downtown. (July 2021) 

The DDA approved its budget for FY2021-2022.  The Board also authorized the creation of a 

restricted fund, in the amount of $100,000 for FY2021-2022, with the intention of 

authorizing/adding another $100,000 each year, for the next few fiscal years. (May 2021) 

L. General Update: 

1) Washtenaw County Economic Outlook/RSQE Forecast. The Economic Outlook for 

Washtenaw County in 2021-2023 was presented/released by the UM Research Seminar in 

Quantitative Economics (RSQE), last week.  The Washtenaw County economy has recovered 

substantial ground from losses suffered last year, due to the COVID-19 recession.  The 

unemployment rate is forecast to decline to 2.7% in 2023, which is 0.2 percentage points 

lower than its level in 2019.  The two biggest reasons are 1) the rapid improvement in the 

public health situation, and 2) the aggressive economic policy response to the recession 

(i.e., $900 billion fiscal relief package passed by Congress in December 2020 and $1.9 trillion 

American Rescue Plan passed in March 2021).   

To view the entire report and PowerPoint presentation, please click the following links: 

• Report: https://www.wccnet.edu/business/economic-

club/_document/washtenaw_county_2021_rsqe_forecast_report.pdf  

• PowerPoint: https://www.wccnet.edu/business/economic-

club/_document/washtenaw_county_rsqe_rorecast_2021_slides.pdf (April 2021) 

2) Michigan Trails Magazine:  The City has placed a ¼ page ad in the Michigan Trails Magazine 

since 2015.  This year, to announce the opening of Phase 2 of the Mill Creek Pathway, we are 

placing a ½ page ad.  A copy of the ad is attached to this report.  The photo of the Phase 2 

boardwalk was provided by local photographer, Shawn Camp. (March 2021) 

M. Development Updates  

1) 8180 Main St: A pre-app meeting was conduct on April 9, 2021 to review and discuss a 

concept plan for the redevelopment of 8180 Main St, the little triangle shaped parcel that 

was previously approved for a canoe and kayak livery with an outdoor seating area.  The 

property owner has partnered with the owners of the Grand Rapids Brewery and together 

they envision a Grand River Brewery restaurant in Dexter. (April 2021) 

N. Business Updates:  

1) The Fillmore received zoning compliance approval for an expanded outdoor service area.  

The expanded area will offer additional outdoor dining opportunities, in a beautiful and 

unique patio garden setting. (July 2021) 

2) The new Eve and Annie Boutique opened July 1st, at 8118 Main St. Eve and Annie Boutique 

sells woman’s apparel.  (July 2021) 

3) Bee Joyful, a zero-waste retail shop, has opened in the former Artistica storefront. (March 

2021) 

4) Dexter Print & Embroidery (3170 Baker Road) has relocated its operations to 8099 Main Street. 

(January 2021) 

5) A Howard Hanna Real Estate office is coming to 8093 Main Street. (January 2021) 

6) A new company, Lympharma will be leasing the office above Whit’s End (8120 Main St, Ste. 

200).  (February 2021) 

https://www.wccnet.edu/business/economic-club/_document/washtenaw_county_2021_rsqe_forecast_report.pdf
https://www.wccnet.edu/business/economic-club/_document/washtenaw_county_2021_rsqe_forecast_report.pdf
https://www.wccnet.edu/business/economic-club/_document/washtenaw_county_rsqe_rorecast_2021_slides.pdf
https://www.wccnet.edu/business/economic-club/_document/washtenaw_county_rsqe_rorecast_2021_slides.pdf
https://theeveandannieboutique.com/
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CEO Luke Bonner    Mobile  734.846.9746     Email  Luke.Bonner@BonnerAG.com  
1054 S. Main Street  

Ann Arbor, MI  

August 16, 2021 
 
 
 
Ms. Michelle Aniol 
Community Development Director 
City of Dexter 
8123 Main St #2,  
Dexter, MI 48130 
 
Re:  3045 Broad Street 
 
Dear Ms. Aniol: 
 
The Dexter DDA and City of Dexter collectively own four parcels in the Downtown.  The four parcels 
measure approximately 3 total acres and are located northwest of Main Street, between Grand and 
Forest Streets, with frontage directly onto the City’s award-winning Mill Creek Park.  On behalf of our 
client, Contour Companies (www.contourcompanies.com), we would like to enter into a purchase 
agreement with the City of Dexter and Dexter Downtown Development Authority to acquire and redevelop 
the collective properties known as 3045 Broad Street.   
 
We envision a purchase agreement that will include a defined due diligence time period, purchase price, 
deposit, community engagement, and milestones such as timely site plan approval, development finance 
commitments along with brownfield and other redevelopment incentive approvals. 
 
In closing, we would welcome the opportunity to present Contour’s initial vision for the site to the City and 
move forward to next steps in the process.   
 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
 
Luke Bonner 
CEO 
Bonner Advisory Group 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.contourcompanies.com/
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Richard K. Carlisle, President   Douglas J. Lewan, Executive Vice President   John L. Enos, Principal 

David Scurto, Principal   Benjamin R. Carlisle, Principal   Sally M. Elmiger, Principal   Craig Strong, Principal   R. Donald Wortman, Principal 

Laura K. Kreps, Senior Associate   Paul Montagno, Senior Associate, Megan Masson-Minock, Senior Associate 

 
 
 
TO:   Michelle Aniol, Community Development Manager 
 
FROM:    Douglas J. Lewan, Community Planner 
 
DATE:   August 11, 2021 
 
RE:  Master Plan Issues from meeting with City of Dexter  
 
 
On July 20, 2021, Scio Township officials including myself met with officials of the City of Dexter to 
discuss our Master Plan and possible impacts of our planning activities on the City.  Much of the 
discussion was centered around the new Gateway Subarea.  We had a good exchange of ideas between 
the two communities.  The following four items were the areas where most of the discussion was 
concentrated on.  I have summarized those areas and how they might be addressed in the Scio 
Township Master Plan.   
 
The Scio Township Planning Commission discussed these comments at their regular commission meeting 
on August 9, 2021.  Following each section is a description of the Scio Township Planning Commission’s 
response. 
 

1. Traffic concerns between the two communities.   
 
There was concern about the impacts to traffic within the City due to new developments in the 
Township.  The following goal regarding “transportation” is found in page 26 of the current draft 
of the Master Plan.  We propose the underlined text to help address the concerns of the City 
and to help promote the consideration of impacts beyond the borders of Scio Township: 
 
Goal 2 (page 26)  Evaluate the impact of traffic generated by new or expanded development, 
including extractive uses.  Work toward improvements and safety in the road system including 
compatibility with existing and planned land uses.  It is understood that the impact of traffic 
does not recognize municipal divisions.  Traffic impacts for new developments should be 
evaluated and considered for the adjacent road system both within the Township and outside of 
the Township with respect to adjacent communities.  Coordination between adjacent 
communities should be considered where significant impacts are identified. 
 
Goal 3 (page 26) – Coordinate transportation improvements with the Washtenaw County Road 
Commission, Washtenaw Area Transportation Study, State agencies, and adjacent communities 
in a collaborative way. 
 
Planning Commission response:  Agree with the proposed changes. 
 

2. Connectivity between the two communities. 
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The importance of making coordinated trails and pathways connections between the two 
communities was discussed.  
 
Page 134 of the draft Master Plan discusses “Trails and Greenways.”  Existing language and 
maps indicate pedestrian connectivity between the City of Dexter and Scio Township, 
particularly in Figure 15 on page 135 of the plan.  To help clarify this connection between 
adjacent communities we offer the following new paragraph to be added at the bottom of page 
134.  Trails and pathways that provide both non-motorized and recreational options and 
opportunities for residents withing Scio Township are depicted on the Trails and Pathways plan 
shown in Figure 15 of this plan.  Equally important to these internal Scio Township trails and 
path connections are those that link Scio Township to our neighboring communities.  Examples 
of these interconnections to adjacent communities are the Border-to-Border Trail in the 
northern part of the Township, the Mill Creek Trail complex along the western edge of the 
Township, and other planned connections to adjacent communities depicted in Figure 15.  
When development opportunities arise, it is important to make sure these connections are 
considered and coordinated with adjacent municipalities. 
 
Planning Commission response:  Agree with the proposed changes. 
 

3. Consider revisions to the “Gateway Subarea” to accomplish the following: 
 
Give greater consideration to public transportation. 
Page 68 Item #5 of the current Master Plan draft recommends “Public transportation along 
Baker Road” should be provided.  This is existing language in the subarea, and I believe it 
addresses this concern.  No changes are proposed. 
 
Eliminate the text that would allow commercial land uses within the Gateway subarea.  We 
already eliminated this reference in the full subarea description but missed it in the brief 
description of the subarea on page 61.  This description will be deleted. 
 
Planning Commission response:  Agree with the proposed changes. 

 
4. Consideration of adding Dexter Chelsea Road to the Gateway subarea. 

 
The discussion on this item centered on this short roadway segment also being a “gateway” into 
the City of Dexter.  This short segment of Dexter Chelsea Road is currently planned 
office/industrial and zoned with multiple districts including A-1, R-1, MR-1, C-2, C-4, and I-1.  
Based on the zoning, this is in a way already a mixed-use district.  Including it in the Gateway 
subarea seems to make some sense, but it would have to be written a little differently than the 
Baker Road segment.  The lack of sewer service to this area limits any intensive use of the 
properties along this corridor as long as they are found with Scio Township.   
 
Planning Commission response:  The Planning Commission believes that this area is very 
different from the “gateway” area of Baker Road, due in part to the existing development of 
the segment, and the multitude of zoning designations in such a short distance.  This segment 
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should be considered in the future for a change but at this time the Commission would like it 
to stay as planned (Office Industrial). 
 

Please contact me with any questions. 
 
Sincerely: 
 

 
 
 

 



 
 
 
 
 

 

 2201 Hogback Road ◆ Ann Arbor, Michigan  48105-9732 ◆ OFFICE  (734) 971-8400 ◆ FAX  (734) 973-4624 ◆ EMAIL  sheriffinfo@ewashtenaw.org 

JERRY L. CLAYTON MARK A. PTASZEK 

 SHERIFF   UNDERSHERIFF 

 

Public Safety – Quality Service – Strong Communities 
Serving Washtenaw County since 1823 

August 9, 2021 
 
To:       Justin Breyer, Dexter City Manager       
From:     H. Eugene Rush, Sergeant 
Through:  Alan Hunt, Lieutenant 
Cc:     Keith Flores, Police Services Commander / Nancy Hansen, Captain       
Re:     July 1 �t 31, 2021 Police Services Monthly Report 
 
During the month of July there were 206 calls for service. During this time 98 traffic stops were made 
resulting in 10 citations.  
 
Noteworthy events in Dexter City during the last month include: 
  
On July 1st Deputies investigated a Fraud Complaint in the 7200 Block of Ulrich Street.  Unknown 
suspect(s) used a check scam to defraud the complainant.  There are currently no suspect(s) or leads in 
the incident. 
 
On July 17th Deputies investigated a Malicious Destruction of Property Report in the area/intersection of 
Baker and Main Streets.  Unknown suspect(s) damaged a crosswalk sign pole and fled in an unknown 
direction. There are currently no suspect(s) or leads in the incident. 
 
On July 28th Deputies collected approximately 18 pounds of prescription medications from the Dexter 
�^�Z���Œ�]�(�(�[�•���K�(�(�]�������^�µ��-Station and logged the medication for destruction. 
 
 
Banked Hours Update: 
The collaboration accumulated 296 banked hours during the month of July.  The banked hours were 
primarily generated, as the result of vacant shifts.  250 banked hours were used to fill vacant shifts and 
for extra patrols.  As of the end of July, the collaboration has a yearly banked hours balance of 662.25. 
 
Dexter Collaboration Out of Area / Into Area Time 
 
- DWD Out of Area Time �t 699 minutes (Year to Date �t 4471) 
- DWD Into Area Time �t 183 minutes (Year to Date �t 608) 


